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Board of Trustees
Minutes
	Date:
	22 May 2008

	Time:
	14.00

	Venue:
	The Loggia, V&A

	Present:
	Paul Ruddock (Chairman)

Edwin Davies
Tom Dixon (items 1-9)
Professor Sir Christopher Frayling (items 1-9)
Professor Lisa Jardine
	Peter Rogers
The Rt Hon Sir Timothy Sainsbury
Dame Marjorie Scardino
Samir Shah

	In attendance:
	Mark Jones, Director, V&A
Ian Blatchford, Deputy Director, V&A
David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects, Design & Estates, V&A 
Jane Lawson, Director of Development, V&A

Beth McKillop, Director of Collections, V&A

Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A

Christopher Breward, Acting Head of Research, V&A (for items 1-3)

Sue Ridley, Head of Security & Visitor Services, V&A (for items 1-4)

Oriole Cullen, Curator, Furniture, Textiles & Fashion, V&A (for items 1-5)

Gareth Williams, Curator, Furniture Textiles & Fashion, V&A (for item 1-5)

Helen Jones, V&A (Secretariat)

John Rider, V&A (Secretariat)

	Apologies:
	Betty Jackson, Rick Mather


	1
	FuturePlan: Sackler Centre site visit & presentation

	1.1
	Trustees, accompanied by David Anderson and Moira Gemmill, were given a tour of the Sackler Centre for Education.

	1.2
	David Anderson gave a presentation on the Sacker Centre outlining the key activities and educational programmes the Centre would support.  These included: ‘Design lab’ for schools, ‘Create’ for young people, ‘Free Art Fun’ for families as well as family weekend events, ‘Showcase’ for students, courses, workshops, symposia, artists in residence, a programme for professionals and makers and creative digital learning.  The Centre was expected to bring in around 50,000 extra visitors per year.  On 18 July the Image and Identity exhibition would be opened by Margaret Hodge.  Testing of the Centre’s facilities would take place in August and September.  The sponsor’s opening would take place in early October followed by the public launch later the same month.

	
	

	2
	Declaration of Interests

	2.1
	Professor Sir Christopher Frayling, as chair of Arts Council England (ACE), mentioned a potential conflict of interest.

	
	

	3
	Research Department Annual Report

	3.1
	Christopher Breward gave a presentation on the Research department’s projects, both in progress and those completed over the past year, under the V&A Strategic Objectives.

	3.2
	The Board noted the V&A’s high standing in the research field thanks to the work of the department.

	
	

	4
	Safety and Security

	4.1
	SecurePlan – Sue Ridley gave the Board an update on SecurePlan which had been conceived in response to the spate of thefts from the Museum in late 2004.  The Board commended her for the progress made in the last three years.

	4.2
	V&A Annual Health & Safety Report – A paper had been circulated previously.  The Board approved the Report.

	
	

	5
	Contemporary Exhibitions

	5.1
	Hats: An Anthology by Stephen Jones – Oriole Cullen gave a presentation on the exhibition which would be shown in the Porter Gallery at the V&A in February 2009.  The exhibition would be in four main sections – Inspiration, Creation, The Salon, The Clients.  Stephen Jones had been invited to bring his expertise, knowledge and creativity to the V&A and curate a unique display exploring the wonderful world of hats.  Drawing on the V&A’s historical collections and on his own extraordinary archive, he would assemble a connoisseur’s selection illustrating the intricate art of millinery.  The exhibition would tour after it closed at the V&A.

	5.2
	Telling Tales - Design Art – Gareth Williams gave a presentation on the exhibition which would be shown in the Porter Gallery at the V&A from June until October 2009.  The exhibition would feature three distinct ‘zones’ – Forest Glade, Enchanted Castle, Heaven & Hell.  The exhibition would focus on contemporary furniture and product designers who used story-telling and myths to give character and meaning to their work.  It was planned to build a programme of educational activities around the show.

	
	

	6
	Minutes of the Previous meeting (13 March 2008)

	6.1
	The minutes of the meeting were agreed and signed by the Chairman.

	
	

	7
	Matters arising

	7.1
	Paragraph 10.2:  The Secretariat would pursue those Trustees who had not yet responded to the Chairman’s letter on links with V&A departments.

	
	

	8
	Chairman’s report

	8.1
	It was reported that DCMS seemed to view the V&A favourably.

	8.2
	The Chairman had had talks with DCMS on promoting philanthropy.

	
	

	9
	Director’s report

	9.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  In addition, the Director reported as follows:

i. The DCMS/V&A Funding Agreement report for 2007/08 gave a generally positive picture of the Museum’s performance as the V&A had met all its targets.

ii. Visit numbers so far for 2008/09 were very disappointing when compared to 2006/07; it was hoped that the opening of the new Jewellery Gallery and the Supremes exhibition would improve visit numbers.
iii. The appointment of Rhian Harris as Director of the V&A Museum of Childhood was welcomed.
iv. The V&A had been successful in securing funding from the HLF Collecting Cultures scheme for the African Diaspora project.
v. The V&A and four other UK institutions were considering the restitution claim from the Ethiopian government for the return of objects; any recommendations would come to the Board via the Trustees’ Collections Committee.
vi. FuturePlan phase 2:

· a number of ‘workshops’ were being held with V&A staff to discuss the project; 
· the Board discussed briefly the scale and purpose of the proposed new building on the Exhibition Road site and the priority need for new temporary exhibitions space; 
· the V&A would seek advice from external consultants; 
· a public event to launch phase 2 would take place in the autumn.

	
	

	10
	Strategic Risk Register

	10.1
	A paper had been circulated previously.  Ian Blatchford reported that the Trustees’ Audit Committee had proposed that a dual system of risk management would be beneficial, encompassing both operational and strategic risk management.  Therefore the operational risk chart had been developed and would be reviewed quarterly.  It was suggested that an additional risk regarding sustainable working should be included, and the Diversity risk be better explained.

	10.1
	The Board approved the draft Strategic Risk Register.

	
	

	11
	Reports from Committees

	11.1
	Buildings Strategy:

i. The Jewellery Gallery had been completed on time and within budget; it would open on 24 May.
ii. The Sackler Centre was due to be handed over to the Museum at the beginning of June.
iii. The West Room was over budget and would undergo a value engineering exercise.
iv. The design  for the Theatre and Performance Galleries was ongoing.

v. The Gilbert Galleries were at design Stage D.

vi. Ceramics Galleries phase 1 work had started on-site at the end of April; the design for phase 2 was progressing.
vii. The Medieval & Renaissance Galleries had a four-week delay.

viii. The move of material from the Battersea store to Dean Hill should be completed in the autumn. 
ix. There was the possiblity of additional space being available at Blythe House.

	11.2
	Audit – a paper had been circulated previously:

i. The Committee had discussed –

· National Audit Office issues concerning the accounts and charity reserves;
· Internal Audit papers on key financial controls, VAE, Benugo, and the Internal Audit Plan;
· progress on Business Continuity Planning;

· an internal loan to VAE;

· the ‘Not-in-Place’ objects project.

	11.3
	Collections – papers had been circulated previously.  In addition:

i. The Board approved the recommendation of the Committee to lend objects as described in the paper.

ii. The Museum continued to weigh the desirability of showing the Masterpieces of Ceramics exhibition in Damascus against the potential risks.

	11.4
	Development – a Report had been circulated previously. In addition:

i. Two new pledges had been received for the Ceramics Galleries leaving a funding gap of £1.6-1.8m for both phases.
ii. A prospect for the balance of the Medieval & Renaissance Galleries had been identified and the Committee was optimistic that the funding target would be achieved soon.

iii. £100k had been received for an Arab World family learning programme.

	11.5
	Finance – a paper had been circulated previously:
i. The Committee had discussed -
· the increase in exhibitions expenditure in 2008/09;

· the possibility of sub-letting the Battersea store site;
· reinstating discounts in the Shop and Café for the Friends and Patrons.

	11.6
	Museum of Childhood – a paper had been circulated previously.  In addition:
i. Visit numbers remained strong.

ii. The Olympic Posters exhibition had had a successful opening.
iii. The Committee had welcomed the appointment of Rhian Harris as Director.
iv. The putting into effect of new terms of appointment for Committee members had been postponed until the arrival of the new Director.

	
	

	12
	Any other business

	12.1
	The Chairman reported that this was Peter Rogers’s final Board meeting, even though his appointment as a Trustee of the V&A did not expire until early August, as he was unable to attend the Board meeting in July.  On behalf of the Board, he paid tribute to Peter’s contribution to the work of the Museum over the past nine years in particular his support for FuturePlan.  

	12.2
	The Chairman congratulated the Museum on the number of V&A publications.

	12.3
	The Board took note of a paper by David Anderson on Cultural Diversity.

	12.4
	Next meeting: Thursday 17 July 2008.
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